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May 6, 2024 
In The Cattle Markets 

David P. Anderson, Professor and Extension Economist 
Texas A&M AgriLife Extension Service 

 
 
Surprise!  More Beef 
It’s likely a surprise to some but beef production has exceeded that of a year ago since the 
week of April 6th.  Beef production has been on an upward trajectory since February.   
 
Slaughter levels and dressed weights are combined to boost beef production.  Both fed steer 
and heifer dressed weights are more than 20 pounds greater than last year at this time.  The 
counter-seasonally higher dressed weights are being fueled by more days on feed, good 
weather, and lower feed costs.   
 
Beyond more total domestic beef production larger beef imports and reduced exports are 
boosting domestic beef supplies.  Beef imports in the first quarter of the year totaled 1.2 
billion pounds, 25 percent more than last year.  Exports were 6 percent, or 46 million pounds, 
lower than last year.  Combining the increase in imports and decrease in exports means that 
about an additional 285 million pounds of beef were added to total beef supplies in the first 
quarter.  That’s about 0.86 pounds of beef, per capita.  April beef trade won’t be released for 
another month but imports will likely exceed exports again further boosting beef supplies.   
 
More beef production is likely the cause of some of the cutout’s struggles.  The weekly 
average Choice cutout has been below $300 per cwt with most primal cuts struggling.  Only 
the Choice chuck and round are above a year ago.  The rib and loin are below a year ago and 
their weakness might suggest other problems beyond just larger supplies, especially getting 
close to Memorial Day.   
 
On the positive side, this increase in beef production will be temporary.  Reduced placements 
will begin to move the number of cattle on feed lower.  If weights continue to be larger than a 
year ago the total number of cattle processed will decline further. 
 
The Markets 
Calf and feeder prices have reversed course over the last couple of weeks and moved higher.  
The Choice-Select spread continues to be pressured to much lower levels than normal. 
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Data Source: USDA-AMS Market News 

  Week of 
5/3/24 

Week of 
4/26/24 

Week of 
5/5/23 

5-Area 
Fed Steer 

all grades, live weight, $/cwt 
all grades, dressed weight, $/cwt 

$185.74 
$294.65 

$184.15 
$294.39 

$173.93 
$280.94 

Boxed Beef Choice Price, 600-900 lb., $/cwt 
Choice-Select Spread, $/cwt 

$294.51 
$5.74 

$296.63 
$5.94 

$309.41 
$20.93 

700-800 lb. 
Feeder Steer  

Montana 3-market, $/cwt  
Nebraska 7-market, $/cwt 
Oklahoma 8-market, $/cwt 

$262.61 
$288.70 
$261.03 

$264.91 
$276.26 
$257.63 

$222.98 
$222.29 
$210.28 

500-600 lb. 
Feeder Steer  

Montana 3-market, $/cwt  
Nebraska 7-market, $/cwt 
Oklahoma 8-market, $/cwt 

$342.61 
$345.42 
$314.92 

$332.49 
$345.19 
$318.63 

$275.40 
$264.57 
$250.58 

Feed Grains Corn, Omaha, NE, $/bu (Thursday) 
DDGS, Nebraska, $/ton 

$4.67 
$181.00 

$4.67 
$181.00 

$6.48 
$268.40 

 


